HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Project STOREE
Action Minutes from Meeting:

May 24, 2011
9:45-11:45 AM
Members Present:  Charles Fann, Gabriel Galindo, David González, Jose Luis Guzman, Paul Harkin, , Kyriell Noon, Yavante Thomas-Guess
Community Members Absent:  Maria Crispi
Members Absent:  Ben Cabangun, Mike Discepola, Kevin Jefferson
Staff:  Eileen Loughran (HPS), John Melichar (HPS), Tracey Packer (HPS), Audrey Bangi (Harder & Co.)
Guests: Janet Meyers, CAPS

Charles called the meeting to order at 9:50 am.  
1.  Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, and Changes 
Charles called the meeting to order at 9:50 AM. He asked for any relevant announcements. 
2.  Public Comment

No public comment.
3.  Member Response to Public Comment
No Response to public comment.

4.  Committee Business
· Approve April 26, 2011 Minutes

"If there is no objection, (we will adopt a motion to approve the minutes)."  "Since there is no objection, the April 26 Project STOREE minutes are approved.

· Process Evaluation
Charles gave a brief overview of the process evaluation results from the April meeting.  Overall, the evaluation results were positive.  8 surveys were completed. 
· Words used to describe the meeting included reflective, interesting, insightful, energetic, engaged, and productive.  
· Comments included: “I appreciated our brief conversation on the last full Council meeting.  Having opportunities to discuss this in committee feels important to helping the Council come “Together”;  “I think that the participation level in this committee is one of its strongest assets”; and “Everyone seemed so engaged and committed, which is great to see.”
· Charles thanked everyone for completing the evaluation, and added that the feedback is helpful for Co-chairs and HPS staff as they plan our next meeting.

· Steering Update
David gave a brief update from the March 24 Steering Committee meeting. The update included the following: 
· The group debriefed the April 14 HPPC meeting, specifically highlighting next steps with the priority grid. Steering would like to propose that they take responsibility for ensuring that the items on the grid are followed up on. This will be proposed to the HPPC at the May 12 meeting.
· HPS requested a letter of support for ECHPP2. The HPPC policy is to request letters of support from Steering and then Steering agrees or disagrees. Tracey proposed to Steering that we do something different and ask the Council for input into the application but also for the letter. Steering agreed to this and a small sub-group of members participated in an additional meeting for planning and presenting at the May HPPC meeting.

· We reviewed comments and suggestions regarding participation in Pride and for acknowledging 30-30. Frank suggested that this could be a collaboration with his students in the Health Communication & Technology class at San Jose State University. This idea was widely supported by Steering. The project would be the required course work for the students starting in the fall semester. This will allow us to clearly define our goals and expectations as well as the process to get HPPC review and feedback. 

5.  Review handout: What we know about names-based system 
This document summarizes information about what we know about a names-based system to date.  It addresses some of the questions raised at our April meeting and answers them using the April meeting minutes and presentation at the May 2010 HPPC meeting about provider and community feedback on New Directions.
A member asked a clarifying question. What is the difference between ARIES and REGGIE?
Tracey responded that REGGIE began as a registration system. It was an “entry” into the system which was to create access.  ARIES is a system developed by the State office of AIDS which collects basic demo, access for + folks.
Members requested that we get more information about both systems. It was suggested that we have a speaker come to a future meeting. The CBHS system that has been referred to by some members is called Avatar.  

Pricilla Chu is an epidemiologist with the health department and she is currently looking at these different systems. Perhaps Audrey could speak with Pricilla to get information about these different systems.

Tracey added that there is also CCMS, which was originally developed to look at high users of mental health services in order to connect them to services that are right for them. Currently, Maria Martinez of the Health Department is looking into this system.

A member also mentioned the Lifetime Clinical Record (LCR). All existing systems provide some of this information.
Tracey added that there is the vision-the practicality-and the reality. It is all very complicated.

A member asked if CDC is driving this or if this is an innovative SF idea? Where is this coming from?
Tracey responded that the CDC doesn’t want identifiers but she referred the group to the benefits of changing to a names based system that are noted on the handout titled, “What we know about a Names-Based System for HIV Prevention”. She added that this is coming from the DPH.
· Is anything missing?

Based on this overview, does anyone have any general questions to share? Is anything missing that you feel would be important to add? David summarized the discussion and reiterated that the group would like to have information on the different systems.
6.  Continue Discussion on Names-Based System
David turned this agenda item over to Janet Myers.

· Review round two survey results

Janet referred the group to the presentation, “Feasibility and Acceptability of Name- Based Linkage of SFDPH-funded HIV Prevention Services”.   She explained that 264 people accessed the survey and that the mean age of respondents was 42 years. Some highlights of the survey are listed below: 

· Compared to heterosexuals, gays and lesbians: were more likely to disagree to sharing names to understand community services and were more likely to agree that they would not want their name shared with the health department for any reason.

· Compared to people with a high school diploma, people with a college degree were more likely to agree that they would not want their name shared with the health department for any reason.

· 54% said they disagree or strongly disagree when asked if they would want their name shared with the health department so program planners could understand how services are used at a community level.

· 46% said they disagree or strongly disagree when asked if they would want their name shared with HIV prevention providers so that services could be tailored for them personally.
Members discussed the results of the slide presentation.

* Identify Concerns & Challenges (REMOVE or MOVE)
A member commented that based on the comments, it seems like names-based system can be interpreted different ways.
Another member added that he sees town halls as a way to educate the community.
A member reminded the group that this isn’t research. The respondents are people that are already accessing services a lot and therefore may be “desensitized” to giving their information.

Janet added that there probably was trust and that may therefore bias some of the information in the survey. According to survey results, we need to convince ½ of the population about names reporting.

A member added that we need to keep this in context that these results are from a survey. If more comprehensive information was presented then perhaps people would have a better understanding of it all.

A member remarked that according to results, it doesn’t seem like folks care as much about sharing with other providers.

There is a legacy of building trust with the community. The gay community and the system have a historical relationship and there hasn’t always been trust.

A member commented that since there are such differences in the responses this may mean that their may need to be some tailoring for specific communities.

Janet suggested committee members take a few minutes to look at the qualitative comments from the survey on the handout titled, “What suggestions do you have for the health department in developing a way to record HIV prevention services by name?”

Janet noted that unique identifiers come up a lot in respondents’ comments.

Janet said that she would look at the survey data and compare transfemales to men and then send those results to the group.

A member commented that the Latinos captured in the survey are most likely not undocumented because concerns about immigration status would have generated a different response. 

Tracey remarked that it seems like some respondents don’t know that the health department already does collect names of (+) folks.
Tracey added that the survey results challenge us to come up with a system.

A member added that a lot of the recommendations from respondents suggest using anything but a name.

David directed the group to the handout “San Francisco’s Name-Based System for HIV Prevention Challenges & Recommendations.

· He asked the Committee, based on discussions so far, are there any additional concerns that we should add to this list?  
· He suggested that the group review each row and add any additional recommendations.  David encouraged members to share any recommendations or thoughts.  He asked the group, based on the concerns listed, what recommendations should we add here?
· Co-Chairs reminded the Committee that our scope of work as a committee is to share with HPS possible challenges in implementing a local names-based system and feedback/recommendations about how to best address them.
· David added that by sharing this feedback, we’re helping maximize the benefits of a names-based system and ensuring that our clients’ health outcomes are improved.
· Review Matrix of Data Collected for HIV Prevention Interventions

David asked the group to look at the handout titled, “Matrix of Data Collected for HIV Prevention Interventions”.  Tracey and John noted that the Counseling & Testing column should be reviewed because several variables are not checked.

A member remarked that the only thing we are adding to what we already collect is the is the collection of a name. 
John explained that with core variables, there are two sets of groups: those that use our database and those that use their own database and extract required data. Not all the data is exported to HPS.

A member asked if the name is already linked to all DPH services?

Tracey responded that we do not get any of the data because it is not shared with HPS, but that would change with a names-based system.

A member asked about successful code based systems. The Dope project has a system that works well.

Tracey responded that she doesn’t know the specifics, but SF collected the soundex code and there were a lot of problems with getting reimbursed due to duplication. (same birthdate or initials of mothers’ maiden name).
Janet referred to a study in Massachusetts that has a successful experience with a unique id system. 

A member added that there will be duplication either way. Which type of system would generate the least duplication?

· Determine Recommendations to address concerns

David referred the group to the recommendations handout.
Tracey added that as we review concerns and recommendations, we can also see where the concerns Mike raised can be addressed.

A member noted that under the theme of purpose, the recommendation should be to ensure that message(s) are tailored to the audience. There should be a comprehensive overview of where we are heading, Community Education tailored to different groups.
A recommendation could be that we have a different tiers system so that only some folks give certain information and only certain providers have access to certain information. 
A member asked if clients will be required to show id.

Tracey responded that this can be added to the “concerns” list. Duplication, fraud, requiring id.

We need to acknowledge that some people do not have a problem giving information to agencies because they have trust. The concern is that a good number of folks distrust the health department!

A recommendation is that the DPH use a more friendly “community sensitive” approach for launching this system.
A member reiterated the recommendation to think about tiers. There needs to be an option for folks when they don’t want to give their name.  It is about access to services and we do not want to turn people away.

Tracey clarified that services would not be denied if a name is not given.

A member commented that it sounds like people are comfortable giving a name at a the community based agency, Can a code be developed from the data collected at the agency and only the coded information sent to DPH?

Perhaps a recommendation could be to consider an incentive program for people using the system. Ex: everytime you access system using the same name you get entered into a lottery or some variation of that.

Tracey responded that the idea of an incentive may be a good recommendation that we consider because it can help people feel comfortable accessing the system and that there is something “in it for them”.  
A member responded that he supports a recommendation that we have coding from agency to DPH, but feels that an incentive could lead to abuse of the system.

A member added that clear honest messaging is important. We need to be clear about what the benefits are to the individual. Providers have the relationship and trust with clients so we need to ensure that there is training so that providers have the same information to give to clients.

A member added that it doesn’t seem that people are opposed to giving name but more a fear of what the health Department does with the information.  He added that we should give the community a “report card” that focuses on positive actions such as # of men that got tested, attended forums, etc. We need to start focusing on the positive rather than always rehashing the negative. Gay men are tired of being villianized with a negative focus. The focus is always on who has HIV not on who doesn’t. This sort of assets based report has been done with other diseases to show how healthy a community is.

Another member commented that he likes the concept of assets based messaging because we never highlight the strength and resiliency in the community.

Assets based =accountable to the community.

 Tracey commented that we talk about the “problems” because this is how we get money but the provider report card is a positive spin on the outcomes. This could be a recommendation made by this group.

A suggested recommendation should be that it is ensured that there is training to make sure that providers have the skills and ability to know how to ask clients for name without creating barrier or awkwardness.

Several members referred to the concern’s Mike shared with the group earlier. (Specifically information around substance use and case management notes.)

A member noted that this speaks to “tiers of access” of data and substance use should be protected.

A member noted that he is not clear where the  prevention services concerns come up in regards to substance use.
Tracey responded that HPS funds Stonewall so if an individual was getting meth treatment, then that would be considered part of HPS and included in the names based system.  She added that we need to be sure that we look at the regulations for sharing substance use information. Tracey requested that Audrey give us an update on this at the next meeting.

A member asked if we can code drivers.

Is it a breach of confidentiality if someone is coming from Stonewall it already “outs” them as a substance user.

A member pointed out that this comes back to a tiered system: Provider to DPH and Provider to Provider.

Tracey said that we need to understand HIPPA regulations about sharing information with agency and within DPH.  She added that Israel will be doing a presentation to the Council, which is about addressing syndemics through Program Collaboration and Service Integration (PCSI). We are able to look at this data because they are all part of the system of prevention and about improving client outcomes. Tracey suggested turning the items discussed into recommendations.
A member added that it is key to know the various regulations. He added that there has been some discussion of calling testing data Public Health information (PHI).

A member questioned how an agency such as Stonewall, which focuses on substance use make referrals? Is it through MOU?

Tracey added that building capacity for providers around understanding laws and privacy issues. At the health department, we have had years of privacy trainings around ethics, confidentiality, and privacy. We need to be clear about what is being collected, stored and allowed in relation to HIPPA.
A member suggested that we look at different data systems so as to not “reinvent the wheel”.

· Next Steps for Names-Based System Discussion

A member asked what is the committee’s timeline for coming up with solid recommendations?

Tracey responded that it is important that DPH use the recommendations as a guide as the system is developed. Tracey suggested that we put all the recommendations into one document, and present for a vote at the next meeting.

The next step is to plug in all the recommendations that came up at today’s meeting because many of the recommendations cross over to several concerns.

A member asked where this will fall in new contracts? 

Tracey responded that we will continue to use core variables and the testing data system until a names- based system is developed and implemented. 

6.  Next Steps
· Harder& Co /HPS follow-up items
The Committee Co-chairs will meet with Audrey, Tracey, and Eileen to plan the June meeting.
Audrey will explore HIPPA regulations for substance use.

· Focus for next meeting

According to the timeline presented in our January committee meeting, we’ll be working on: and 1) developing recommendations for the names-based systems and 2) providing continuous quality improvement (CQI) feedback. Tracey suggested to the group that it may be timely to start working on gaps at the June meeting, and push CQI back a few months. The group agreed with the suggestion that at the June meeting we vote on the recommendations for a names-based system and then begin discussion on gaps.
· Summary & Closure

The Co-chairs thanked the group for a very productive meeting. 

7.  Evaluation and closing

The group was reminded to complete their evaluations.

Next meeting:  The next meeting is Tuesday June 28, from 9:45-11:45 am, 330A.
Minutes prepared by Eileen Loughran and reviewed by David González
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